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November 12, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

RE:
Amended Jail Services Interlocal Agreement

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

I am pleased to transmit to the council legislation authorizing the execution of an extension to the Interlocal Agreement (ILA) for Provision of Jail Services.  This extension agreement is offered to all cities currently receiving jail services from King County under the 2002 jail services interlocal agreement (the “2002 agreement”).  The existing 2002 agreement expires December 31, 2012.   This amendment provides a three-year extension to the existing agreement, which will allow the region to work to explore solutions and partnerships to solve the long-term jail capacity needs in King County.  
In late summer 2008, teams representing the county and the contracting cities restarted discussions to extend the existing ILA.  Meeting regularly for the past year, the teams came to agreement on an extension to the existing interlocal agreement that provides city misdemeanants with secure detention services in the King County jail system.  The result is the enclosed agreement (the “Agreement”) which amends and restates the 2002 agreement, provides an additional three years of jail service for signing cities beyond the term of the existing agreement, and institutes a new rate model that provides better cost recovery for King County on jail services provided to cities signing the Agreement.  The Agreement is in redline format to more easily identify the differences between it and the 2002 agreement.

The parties’ discussions have actively addressed two issues:  (1) discussing the long-term jail capacity needs of the region, and (2) negotiating an extension to the ILA.  These discussions have provided the foundation for continued cooperative working relationships to identify shared options and solutions that can address the regional jail capacity.  County and city staffs have each shared information relating to their current and projected jail populations and have gained a better insight into the various jurisdictions’ requirements and concerns for regional jail planning and operations.  As we continue to work together as a region, we can shape jail service arrangements that address the needs of all jurisdictions.  This progress is the result of many individuals in the county and the cities dedicating significant time to this effort.  
The key points of the proposed Agreement are summarized below and in the attached Summary of Terms. 

· Structure of Agreement:  The Agreement is structured as an amendment and restatement of the 2002 agreement.  Rather than have the parties continually cross-referencing between two complicated documents in the future, the enclosed document incorporates the 2002 agreement and all changes made by this amendment to it. 

· Parties to Agreement:  Those cities signing the extension agreement (“Extension Cities”) will be bound by the new terms of the Agreement as of its effective date of February 1, 2010.  Cities not signing the extension agreement (“Non-Extension Cities”) will continue to receive services and pay rates under the terms of the 2002 agreement which expires December 31, 2012.  The extension agreement will not go into effect unless signed by cities housing at least 70% of the 2008 city usage.  Latecomer provisions are included in the extension agreement to encourage non-extension cities to become party to this Agreement.

· Term:  The contract amendment goes into effect on February 1, 2010 and expires December 31, 2015—a three-year extension as compared to the 2002 agreement.

· Jail Beds:  The jail beds are offered to Extension Cities on the same basis as the current contract.  The aggregate number of beds available to Extension Cities as compared to Non-Extension Cities is set forth in Table 1 below:

	Year
	2010
	2011
	2012
	2013
	2014
	2015

	2002 Agreement

(expires 12/31/12)
	220
	220
	220


	0
	0
	0

	Proposed Agreement 

(expires 12/31/15)
	220
	220
	220
	330
	330
	250


The Original Agreement allows the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) to offer cities beds in excess of these aggregate bed numbers.  DAJD currently allows cities 330 inmates in aggregate due to lower inmate population than projected in 2002. 

· New Rates:  A new rate model goes into effect for Extension Cities in mid-2010.  The start dates are different for Seattle versus other Extension Cities.  Seattle will begin paying the new rates on June 1; other cities will begin on November 1.  The reason for this was to accommodate the 2010 financial challenges facing non-Seattle cities.  The new rate model includes a recalculation of the current daily maintenance charge, a new lower rate for inmates in Work Education and Release, a revision to booking fees, and new charges associated with inmate medical services and one-on-one guarding of inmates.  The new rate model also passes on hospital or other outside medical charges incurred by the county for a city-responsible inmate to that city.

The policy basis for the new rate model is to charge cities the actual costs associated with facilities and services provided to individual city-responsible inmates. The rate model was developed over the course of many months of work with the city staff, reviewing line-by-line the cost items in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) and Jail Health Services (JHS) budgets.  Some cost items not used by the cities—for example, 70% of the court detail staffing - were removed from the cost model as those services are primarily used by county-responsible felons.  The intent with the cost model was to only charge for those services that would be available to the cities.  Other specialty services costs were removed from the standard daily maintenance charge and moved to special surcharges so that cities would only incur the surcharge based on actual usage of the services.  
· Additional or Future Detention Capacity and Alternatives to Detention:  At present, the county has insufficient beds to serve all inmates of cities in King County after meeting the county’s own needs and its commitments to the state Department of Corrections.  While the county has provided jail services to most cities under contract for many years, the reality is that today the county houses about 40% of city misdemeanants coming from the 37 contract cities.  Today, virtually every city has at least one contract with another jail, in addition to King County, to house its misdemeanor offenders.  The Agreement includes terms whereby the signing cities agree to continue their efforts to plan for additional jail capacity.  Those cities that housed on average more than two inmates per day in county jail facilities in 2008 also commit to continuing their contracts with third parties during the term of the extension agreement to supplement jail bed capacity and thus reduce the population pressures on the county.  Also, all cities agree to use alternatives to detention. 

Additional terms in the extension agreement establish a process for enhancing joint city-county efforts to address possible future overcrowding in county jails and to limit the county’s ability to recapture proceeds from sale of the Eastside Justice Center site, previously transferred to Bellevue for the purpose of facilitating construction by cities of new detention capacity.  

I want to extend my appreciation to the negotiating teams for both the cities and the county whose hard work led us to this Agreement.  

This Agreement comes before you at a time when the cities in south county are well underway in their efforts to build a new jail facility, and the north and east cities (including Seattle) are working together and with the county to explore their options for future jail capacity.  Due to the press of work associated with the Howard Hanson Dam, the county’s participation in the north and east cities project has been paused.  My staff will prepare a revised work program for our jail planning efforts after flood planning work has been completed.  

The proposed effective date of the Agreement is February 1, 2010, and I would therefore request your accelerated consideration of this Agreement so that it may be timely approved.  I appreciate your prompt and favorable consideration of this important service agreement.  If there are questions regarding the Agreement, please contact Kathy Van Olst, Director of Adult and Juvenile Detention, 206.296.1268.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director


Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Krista Camenzind, Budget Supervisor (OMB)


Bob Cowan, Acting County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services


Kathy Van Olst, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD)

